BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 8 February 2016
	


	Present

	Cllr Spear in the Chair, Mrs Spear, Mrs Chesters, Bunyard, Mrs Wellstead, Withey Lord, Lucas, Bennett, and Miss De Groot.
Mrs T Lovell (Parish Clerk).


	255/2015/16
	Apologies


	Received and accepted from Cllrs Miss Beardshall, Mrs Chugg and Bonds.


	256/2015/16
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	There were none.

	257/2015/16
	Declarations of Interest
	There were none.

	258/2015/16 
	Request for Dispensation


	There were none received.

	259/2015/16
	Minutes


	(a) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 11 January 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

(b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 25 January 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

(c) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Parks and Gardens Committee held on 1 February 2016 be ratified and adopted by the Council.  

(N/C)

	260/2015/16
	Police
	There was no police report received.


	261/2015/16
	Finance
	a. RESOLVED: That the cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £14,200.46.

b. RESOLVED: That the statement of accounts for January 2015 be noted.
(N/C)

	262/2015/16
	Braunton Burrows
	The Chairman welcomed Tim Lay the Communications Officer for Braunton Burrows.  Mr Lay explained that his role was to improve communications and provide information for the public, and particularly dog walkers, using Braunton Burrows.
Braunton Burrows is part of a working estate the Christie Estates gives permission to the public to walk and enjoy the Burrows. Livestock usually graze in 2 of the 3 'zones' at any one time.  The grazing, which forms part of the Estate's Stewardship Agreement with Natural England, reduces the take-over of scrub and benefits the flower-rich dune grassland for which the Burrows are renowned giving it status as a UNESCO Biosphere.
Conflicts can occur between dog owners and farmers due to dogs coming in to contact with grazing cattle.  To prevent this the Christies Estate are applying for Fullabrook Grant funding to extend a fence line which would provide easy access to Zones 1 and 2 (and the beach) from Sandy Lane car park. The funding would also support the creation of an easy accessible six acre dog walkers' meadow by the car park, which would be particularly useful for those with limited mobility.   Mr Lay thanked the Parish Council for its letter of support to include with the grant application.
Following several public meetings held at the Countryside Centre there is now a new 'Braunton Burrows Public Information' Facebook page which is constantly updated with the latest news regarding livestock movements, so that the public can avoid cattle with their dogs.

Cllr Mrs Chesters explained that users of the beach had expressed concerns to her regarding the military accessing the first mile of the beach via the Saunton Car Park and slipway.  Recently one of the military vehicles had damaged a dog waste bin located on the slipway.  Mr Lay was not aware of this situation but he would be more than happy to investigate the matter and report back to Council.

Members also raised concerns regarding the amount of dog faeces that is left on the burrows and requested that as part of the improvements perhaps more dog bins could be provided.

The Council thanked Mr Lay for attending the meeting they were keen to support any measures to improve the current situation and discourage dog fouling on the burrows.


	263/2015/16

	Action Sheet
	RESOLVED:  That the updated action sheet be noted.
(N/C)



	264/2015/16
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Lead Member for Planning Cllr Bennett, to present planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 



	265/2015/16


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Members noted Cllr Mrs Chugg’s report attached as Appendix A.

	266/2015/16
	Report from North Devon District Councillors


	Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that £117,000 of section 106 funding was now available for Braunton.  
Cllr Lucas reported that he would be attending the Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting being held on Thursday 11 February.



	267/2015/16
	Braunton Flood Update
	a. Flood Warden’s Report - There were no updates.
b. Flood Risk Management Team – Members noted the Flood Risk Management Team report attached as Appendix B.
 (N/C)


	268/2015/16

	Review of Parish Council Social Media

	RESOLVED: That the Council agrees to set up a Facebook page subject to it being reviewed in 3 months.  The Clerk to monitor usage and report back to Council regarding how much additional work this creates for staff.
(7.2.1abs)



	269/2015/16

	Braunton Parish Council Car Parks

	Following requests received from users of the car park to purchase temporary permits the Council have investigated introducing a method of electronic payment.  North Devon Council currently use RingGo but are considering tendering out again to check best value.  At this point it might be possible to include the 2 Parish Council car parks as part of their new tender. If the Council use a different supplier to North Devon Council it will need to make sure that their communications are compatible with North Devon Council’s Civil Enforcement Officers’ phones otherwise North Devon Council may no longer be able to enforce the car parks. 
RESOLVED: That
a. the Council agrees in principle to introduce a method of electronic payment in its car parks.

b. the Clerk to continue to investigate methods of electronic payment and the possibility of being included in North Devon Council’s tender.

RESOLVED: That the Council agrees to re-face 6 of its existing signs to caution motorist regarding their speed and to purchase a new ‘give way’ sign for Caen Street Car Park at a cost of £162.50 plus VAT. (LGA 1972, s. 111).
(N/C)


	270/2015/16
	Braunton Express

	RESOLVED: That the Braunton Express be approved.
(N/C)

	PART ll – Exclusion of Press and Public

RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public Admissions to Meetings Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (3).



	271/2014/15
	Braunton Police Station

	The Council considered the Parish Clerk’s Report.  In 1998 the Council sold land to the Devon and Cornwall Police Authority to house a new Police Station in Braunton and placed a restrictive covenant to prevent any building constructed on the land to be used for any other purpose other than a Police Station.  

The Police are undergoing a major period of change, which has resulted in it having to make a reduction in its property portfolio. The Police and Crime Commissioner for Devon and Cornwall announced in October 2015 that 34 police stations across the two counties would close over the next five years, including Braunton Police Station.  It is the ambition of the Council and Police Crime Commissioner to retain a police base / presence in Braunton.

RESOLVED: That
a. the Council purchases the Police Station and authorises the Clerk to submit an offer of £85,812 to the Police and Crime Commissioner subject to the Council providing the police with an ‘neutral cost’ 15 year rental as follows: -

· approx. 20m2 office space 

· approx. 8m2 shared space (interview room)

· access to welfare facilities

· locker provision

· 2 vehicle parking spaces

(LGA 1972, s. 124(b)).
b. The Council to apply for a loan from the Public Works Loan Board for £85,812 to be paid back over 5 years using car park revenue and authorises the Clerk to submit an application to the Secretary of State for borrowing approval of a loan of £85,812. (LGA 2003, s. 16).
(N/C)


	272/2014/15
	Stoney Bridge Depot, Knowle
	Devon County Council have invited the Parish Council to provide an informal tender to purchase the Stoney Bridge Depot at Knowle.

RESOLVED: That in accordance with the independent valuation that the Council had carried out it authorises the Clerk to submit an informal tender of £15,000 to purchase the Stoney Bridge Depot. (LGA 1972, s. 124(a)).


The meeting closed at 9:00 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman

…………………………………….Date
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